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MINUTES


JANUARY 22, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder

Mayor Waldo reported that he had received a request to add “Oral Communications” to the agenda.  CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Michael Schumann, Brisbane Elementary School Parent-Teacher Organization, thanked the City for its support of local schools.  He invited the City Council and members of the community to attend this year’s Teachers’ Task Force Day on February 3 at Brisbane Elementary School.  He said that in this meeting, teachers and residents identify key issues and goals.  Mr. Schumann noted the Task Force Day will be held from 8:00 a.m. until noon, and it includes a barbecue.  He encouraged interested people to contact the school district for more information.

Mr. Schumann noted that Brisbane has a talented local chocolate maker, Cindy Bremer.  He announced that Brisbane Elementary School will be selling the candy as part of a Valentine’s Day fundraiser event.  He recommended contacting the school for more details.

Mr. Schumann reported that the local schools have benefited from the availability of state bond funds to perform needed repair and remodeling.  He said there will an open house on April 24 at Brisbane Elementary and April 25 at Lipman to show off the work.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Review dates and speakers for community education on General Plan update and Baylands alternatives analysis

Community Development Director Prince said the City wants to provide information and seek input from the community regarding alternatives to the Baylands Specific Plan and topics relevant to the General Plan update.  He drew attention to the proposed topics, speakers, and dates in the staff report.  He reported that several speakers have agreed to make informational presentations, including Professor John Crompton, from Texas A&M University, who will speak on recreation and parks and tourism on February 13.  Director Prince advised that a panel discussion on alternative energy systems has been arranged for March 12, with Paul Fenn, Local Power; George Wagner, Wind Harvest; Robert Gates, American Wind Energy Association; and an additional speaker on solar energy.  

Director Prince noted that Tom Murphy, Urban Lands Institute and two-time mayor of Pittsburgh, Michael Cohen, San Francisco Mayor’s Office of Redevelopment, and a representative of a private development company will speak on March 22.  He said a third panel discussion on transportation and transit will take place on March 26 or April 2, with Alan Hoffman as a featured speaker.  He added that Mr. Hoffman preferred the April 2 date.  Councilmembers agreed to schedule the transportation discussion on April 2.

Director Prince stated that the staff is also trying to arrange for a panel on social equity, housing, and land use, possibly for March 26.

Director Prince recommended that the City Council continue to meet every Monday for the next several months.

B. General Plan Update

1.
Receive presentation from staff on the status of the General Plan update and the strategy and schedule for Council review

Community Development Director Prince said he was pleased with the progress made so far in the City’s comprehensive review and update of the 1994 General Plan, and he expressed appreciation to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission; the Open Space and Ecology Committee; the Planning Commission; and City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault for their efforts.

Director Prince reported that the Planning Commission has held several months of work sessions on the Parks and Recreation element, the Open Space element, the Health and Safety element, and review of the Conservation element will begin on February 15.  He said a number of revisions are being proposed by the Open Space and Ecology Committee, many to incorporate the policies and programs reflected in the City’s approved Open Space Plan, adopted in 2001, and others to reflect current understanding of sustainability issues.

Director Prince noted that since the General Plan was adopted in 1994, there have been changes in Brisbane’s demographics, as indicated in the Association of Bay Area Governments’ (ABAG’s)  2007 projections, and in regional housing needs.  He said one purpose of this meeting was to seek Council and community input regarding the Community Character and Economic Development chapters.  He suggested that the City Council review the Economic Development chapter at its next meeting.

Director Prince explained the steps in the comprehensive review and update of Brisbane’s General Plan.  He noted the City has been conducting public workshops and meetings since 2004 to define the goals of the update process and determine what revisions are needed.  He said the City also conducted a public survey asking the same questions as were asked in 1992, plus additional questions, to determine if the visions and goals of the 1994 General Plan were still appropriate.  Director Prince stated that these exercises confirmed that public attitudes on the major issues and topics had not changed significantly, and that the General Plan needed some updating, but not a major reworking.  Director Prince observed that the 1994 General Plan contains over 900 policies and programs, an unusually high number, but reflecting the care and concern of the community.  

Director Prince stated that the Planning Commission began its review process by establishing certain ground rules.  The Commission agreed the General Plan did not require extensive rewriting, and that the original intent and substance of the language should be preserved.  The Commission set time limits to ensure ample opportunity for all interested members of the public to provide input.  Director Prince said the Planning Commission decided to take presentations from staff and consultants on each element before reviewing the policies and procedures.

CM Richardson noted there are seven elements in the General Plan, and she asked where parks and recreational activities would fit.  Director Prince responded that there are seven elements mandated by state law and cities can adopt additional optional elements.

CM Conway observed that the written staff report recommends that the City Council meet jointly with the Planning Commission to discuss the Land Use and Circulation elements, and he asked how that process would work.  Director Prince said the Land Use and Circulation elements are considered the heart of the General Plan and likely to take the most time to review.  He explained that the General Plan requires consideration of future build-out, and joint meetings would be the most efficient way to discuss the proposed density and intensity of development for each subarea.  Director Prince advised that the build-out analysis will be an important part of the Baylands EIR’s analysis of cumulative impacts, and for this reason the General Plan update of the Land Use element and the review of the Baylands EIR need to be coordinated and synchronized.

City Manager Holstine expressed his opinion that joint meetings are a good way to introduce issues to the public and obtain feedback, but they do not always allow for much interaction between Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners.  He said the process will probably take longer if there are no joint meetings.

Director Prince noted that the staff is proposing two joint meetings.  He stated that public participation at Planning Commission meetings has been dwindling, and involving the City Council is a way of soliciting more public input.

CM Bologoff and Mayor Waldo indicated they shared CM Conway’s concern about the joint meeting process.  Mayor Waldo observed that the City Council’s consensus was that the two bodies should meet separately on the issues.

CM Richardson noted the staff report proposes using 2030 projections versus 2035 projections, and she asked why the 2030 figures are considered that much more reliable.  Director Prince explained that projections become less accurate the further they project into the future.  He said he recalled from earlier discussions that the City Council wanted a longer horizon than the current ten-year term for the General Plan.  He noted a ten-year time frame is not sufficient for implementing all the programs.  He added that most general plans in California have twenty- or twenty-five year projections, and the staff selected 2030 because ABAG provides demographic projections for five-year intervals.

CM Richardson noted the school districts also do demographic studies, and she asked if those projections differ.  Director Prince said schools track student attendance to project enrollment trends because attendance determines school funding in California.

Director Prince showed a PowerPoint presentation on the General Plan update process.  He explained that the City’s first step in reviewing the General Plan was to determine whether the vision and policy direction in the 1994 General Plan were still valid and to identify needed revisions, an objective that was achieved through a series of visioning exercises and public workshops.

Director Prince said the City’s zoning and subdivision regulations must be consistent with the General Plan, and the City Council must make a finding of consistency with the General Plan before approving a development application.  He noted the City’s goal in the update is to provide a long-range, consistent, and up-to-date document that reflects the community’s vision for its future.

Director Prince displayed a map of Brisbane’s 13 subareas and identified the areas where future development may occur.  He noted the City needs to consider Brisbane’s contribution toward meeting  regional housing needs when determining land uses for each subarea.

In terms of identifying potential housing sites, CM Conway recommended investigating geotechnical issues like slope stability and landslides.  Director Prince noted that photoreconnaissance can be a useful preliminary screening tool.

Director Prince reviewed Brisbane’s land use goals and described some of the characteristics that give Brisbane its unique community character.  He discussed the 1994 General Plan’s analysis of  Brisbane’s development potential and maximum buildout projections and indicated what development actually took place.

Director Prince presented information on local demographics and population growth trends.  He said San Mateo County’s new housing allocation targets are being determined based on ABAG’s figures, and Brisbane’s share will reflect its proportion of regional population growth.  He noted the figures have been revised and recalculated because of concerns about the allocation formula.

Director Prince said the City Council will be able to draw on a number of resources when it reviews the Land Use element of the General Plan, including the Baylands EIR and studies done for Sierra Point development applications. 

Director Prince reviewed some of Brisbane’s major accomplishments since adopting the 1994 General Plan, including the Caltrain station, acquisition of City Hall, the Bay Trail, the skatepark and dog park, the senior housing development, ball fields at Mission Blue Center, and the Community Swimming Pool.

CM Conway commented that another noteworthy accomplishment was the City’s acquisition of almost 40 acres of valuable open space.

Director Prince reported that the results of the recent community survey show that citizens have a sense of pride in Brisbane’s uniqueness and small-town atmosphere, and that people in Brisbane place a high value on preserving open space and revitalizing the downtown area.

Director Prince noted the Planning Commission has completed its review of the Parks and Recreation, Open Space, and Health and Safety elements, and review of the Conservation element will begin in February.

Director Prince welcomed direction from the City Council on the Community Character and Economic Development chapters before those sections go to the Planning Commission.

At 8:50 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:03 p.m.

2.
Provide direction to staff regarding review of the Community Character and Economic Development chapters

Mayor Waldo invited comments on the Community Character and Economic Development chapters.  

CM Barnes said he understood from the staff report that the Economic Development section will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting.  He noted he had a few comments on the Community Character chapter.

CM Barnes suggested including “San Francisco Bay” in the heading for 3-3.1.  He recommended including the City’s open space acquisitions in the body of the text after the long paragraph on Page 40.  On Page 41, he proposed mentioning the Habitat for Humanity projects in a historical and community service context.  CM Barnes noted the basketball court and skatepark were projects constructed by citizen volunteers, and these contributions should be recognized.

Referring to Page 42, CM Barnes noted that the Silverspot Nursery and Mothers of Brisbane group are examples of childcare cooperatives. 

CM Conway recommended mentioning the Sea Scouts and the parents club.

CM Richardson observed that the Community Park was omitted from the list of accomplishments.  CM Conway said that project got underway before the General Plan was approved, but it was completed after 1994, so it could be included in the list.

CM Richardson suggested mentioning the City’s infrastructure improvements.  Director Prince advised that infrastructure improvements are addressed elsewhere in the General Plan.

CM Barnes recommended updating the text on Page 44 to include the City’s Website, email lists, newsletters, broadcasting of Council and Planning Commission meetings, and the Citizens Academy.  Councilmembers agreed.

Under Policy 7, CM Barnes suggested adding a program mentioning the City’s use of the Internet capabilities and plans for the future.  Mayor Waldo proposed numbering the new program as 7b.

CM Barnes commented that it was difficult to define programs that maintain small-town character.  He noted that the emphasis of Fred Kent’s workshop was activating public spaces, a concept partly reflected in Policies 25 through 27.  He suggested adding a Policy 7.2 talking about how activation of public spaces can be incorporated in development applications.

Mayor Waldo noted the dog park has become a place where people interact socially, an unexpected benefit of the facility.  He expressed support for installing lights at the dog park in the future.

CM Richardson proposed mentioning that the City works with local businesses to get funding for the concerts in the park, arts events, and chamber music at the Mission Blue Center.

CM Barnes recommended adding another policy about accessibility of the government to citizens.  He noted accessibility is a key characteristic that contributes to small-town character.  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.

CM Richardson noted other examples of promoting community character include arts recognition, the Family Festival at Community Park, and Brisbane’s financial contributions to local schools.  Director Prince advised that the Recreation element covers arts and school programs.  Mayor Waldo said the City’s support for after-school transportation should be mentioned along with other transportation programs. 

CM Bologoff said the new Crocker Park Recreational Trail should be added.

On Page 40, sixth line, CM Conway noted the word “the” should be inserted before “mountain.”  In the following paragraph, third and fourth line, he noted “and Candidate” can be deleted between “Endangered” and “Species List.”  Referring to the third paragraph on Page 41, last sentence, CM Conway stated that Brisbane Elementary School was actually built in 1936, not 1939.  

In the first full paragraph on Page 43, Mayor Waldo suggested italicizing the sentence, “Joining together to fight outsiders has been the bedrock of much of Brisbane’s political tradition.”

CM Richardson recommended rewording one sentence in the last paragraph on Page 43 before the policies.

Mayor Waldo invited input from members of the public.

Anja Miller, Brisbane resident, noted that Brisbane’s acceptance of ABAG and County housing allocation figures reflects the community’s sense of responsibility for helping to solve local housing problems.  She questioned what Brisbane was doing as a responsible citizen of the nation and world.  She recommended including a principled statement about environmental responsibility in responding to global warming and the energy crisis.  Councilmembers expressed support for such an addition.

Director Prince said the Open Space and Ecology Committee is recommending a number of policies and programs in the Conservation element that address this issue.

Councilmembers thanked Director Prince for his presentation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Bologoff, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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